
CHESHIRE EAST COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Health and Adult Social Care and 
Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee

held on Thursday, 14th June, 2018 at Committee Suite 1,2 & 3, Westfields, 
Middlewich Road, Sandbach CW11 1HZ

PRESENT

Councillor S Gardiner (Chairman)
Councillor B Dooley (Vice-Chairman)

Councillors Rhoda  Bailey, G Baxendale, S Brookfield, E Brooks, S Edgar, 
G Hayes, L Jeuda, D Mahon and J Rhodes

CABINET MEMBER IN ATTENDANCE

Councillor J Clowes

OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE

Mrs J Broomhall – Director of Adult Social Care Operations
Mrs S Cooke – Macmillan Project Nurse Lead
Mrs L Couchman – Acting Strategic Director of ASC & Health
Mrs C Mills – Macmillan Project Manager
Mr M Palethorpe – Acting Executive Director of People
Ms F Reynolds – Director of Public Health & Communities
Mrs K Senior – Director of Nursing, Performance and Quality, Deputy Chief 
Executive of East Cheshire Trust

1 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors C Green and I 
Faseyi.

2 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

RESOLVED

That the minutes of the meeting held on 3 May 2018 be approved as a 
correct and signed by the Chairman.

3 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

There were no declarations of interest.

4 DECLARATION OF PARTY WHIP 

There were no declarations of the existence of a party whip.



5 PUBLIC SPEAKING TIME/OPEN SESSION 

There were no members of the public who wished to speak.

6 UPDATE ON THE CONGLETON MINOR INJURIES UNIT 

Mrs K Senior, Director of Nursing, Performance and Quality, Deputy Chief 
Executive of East Cheshire Trust gave Members an update on the 
Congleton Minor Injuries Unit.  Included within the update was information 
on what the service provided, the number of occasions the unit had been 
closed and how a national review of urgent care services scheduled to 
take place later in the year would impact on the Minor Injury Unit.

Members made the following observations:-

(i) Concerns were raised that the number of closures which had taken 
place at the unit could have had impacted on the its usage;
(ii) Concerns were raised that the A and E target times were not being met 
despite the fact that it was now the Summer period;
(iii) Concerns were raised that Congleton was not being offered the same 
type of services in comparison to other areas;
(iv) It was considered appropriate for historical data to be included in any 
future presentations;
(v) It was considered that the unit was essential to the residents of 
Congleton and was a service that helped to alleviate some of the 
pressures elsewhere;
(vi) Concerns were raised that whilst local GP hours were to be extended it 
was not always easy to get an appointment on the same day;
(vii) Concerns were raised that local GP’s didn’t always have the capacity 
to provide additional services;
(ix) That the findings of the national review of urgent care services be 
reported to the Committee in sufficient time for Members to consider them 
thoroughly.

RESOLVED

(1) That the update be noted.

(2) That the findings of the review and historical data be brought back to 
the Committee for consideration towards the end of the year.

7 PALLIATIVE CARE UPDATE 

Consideration was given to a presentation on co-ordinating care at the end 
of life.  The presentation included information on the background and 
scope of the project into end of life care, what was meant by co-ordinated 
care, the ‘must-dos’, the work undertaken to date, the work streams and 
finally the outcomes.



Members made comments/raised questions respect of the following:-

(i) Concerns were raised that there was a disparity between the North and 
South in terms of the number of days patients were waiting for end of life 
care;
(ii) What palliative support for young children/teenagers was on offer if a 
parent was terminally ill?
(iii) What issues arose for people wanting care packages in order to be 
able to pass away at home?
(iv) How were families encouraged to accept patients dying wishes?
(v) Welcomed the fact that the presentation addressed other life limiting 
illnesses and not just those patients suffering from cancer.

RESOLVED

That the presentation be noted.

(The meeting was adjourned for a short break).

8 PUBLIC HEALTH ANNUAL REPORT 2017 

Consideration was given to the Public Health Annual report 2017.

Members made the following comments:-

(i) The new format of the annual report was welcomed.  It was considered 
to be more readable;
(ii) That a section be included within the report on areas for prioritisation so 
that the Committee could see where they could focus their expertise;
(iii) More publicity required in respect of the initiatives taking place;
(iv) No reference to the disparity of deprivation levels within the Borough.  
Some acknowledgement of the depravation levels within Crewe would 
have been useful;
(v) Inclusion of the impact that austerity was having on the community;
(vii) More funding into poorer areas was necessary.
(viii) The communities element included within the report was appreciated.
(xi) Some of the initiatives within the report were considered to be too 
short-term.

RESOLVED

That the annual report be noted.

(At 12 noon the Committee held a one minute silence to remember the 
victims of the Grenfell Tower tragedy).

9 HEALTH AND WELL-BEING STRATEGY 2018-21 

Consideration was given to the Health and Well-being Strategy 2018-21.



RESOLVED

That the following recommendations of Cheshire East’s Health and 
Wellbeing Board be noted:-

(i) Reduce the number of priorities in the refreshed Health and Wellbeing 
Strategy, identified by the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment.

(ii) Partners ensure that actions discussed at the Health and Wellbeing 
Board are followed up in each organisation – acknowledging that the 
Board has a strategic role and implementation occurs outside the Board.

(iii) Strengthen links with subregional working via expanded membership 
to include the Cheshire East Council Executive Director of Place.

(iv) Expand the agenda of the Health and Wellbeing Board to include 
Place issues (e.g. Crewe Masterplan).

10 MEETING FREQUENCY 

Consideration was given to the frequency of meetings of the Health and 
Adult Social Care and Communities Overview Scrutiny Committee.

The Chairman agreed that the meetings would remain as programmed, 
however as it stood he did not feel there would be any business for the 
scheduled meeting in October to go ahead.

RESOLVED

That meetings of the Committee take place every month as programmed 
in the calendar of meetings and cancelled if required.

11 WORK PROGRAMME 

Consideration was given to the work programme.

It was requested that an item in respect of the role of the Cheshire East 
Health and Wellbeing Board be included on the work programme for the 5 
July 2018 meeting.

RESOLVED

1. That the work programme be noted.

2. That an item on the role of the Cheshire East Health and Wellbeing 
Board be included on the work programme for the 5 July 2018 meeting.

3. That an item on the impact of the national review of urgent care services 
with special regard being given to the impact of the review on the 
Congleton Minor Injuries Unit be considered at a meeting later in the year.



12 FORWARD PLAN 

RESOLVED

That the Forward Plan be received and noted.

The meeting commenced at 10.00 am and concluded at 12.00 pm

Councillor S Gardiner (Chairman)


